February 21, 2012
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular February 21, 2012 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, February 21, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                        
(absent)
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:         


Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 

Donna Turner


           






Darryl Carter








Jerry Epps

                                               


    
Gene Hagood







Jim Burnette








Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   

Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          


Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                            
Erin Gilley
City Staff:



Deanna Hunt

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Roy Sawyers, RCENO
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle also announced that retired Eden police officer Brad Wade passed away today.  He stated that his daughter, Christi Hart is a dispatcher for the Eden Police Department and his son-in-law is Jimmy Hart, an Eden Police Department Sergeant.  He asked that everyone keep the family in their thoughts and prayers.  

INVOCATION:

Councilman Jerry Epps, Pastor, First Church of the Living God, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Tommy Underwood.
PROCLAMATIONS & PRESENTATIONS:
(a) Recognition of the 2011 Eden Main Street Champion 
The memorandum explained that on Thursday, January 26, 2012, the American Legion Post #254 was honored at the Clayton, NC Annual Main Street Conference for being Eden’s 2011 Main Street Champion. 
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle asked Director of Business & Economic Development, Mr. Mike Dougherty, to come forward to assist in recognizing the 2011 Eden Main Street Champion’s, American Legion Post #254.  
Mr. Dougherty mentioned some of their accomplishments:  
· Members of the American Legion Post #254 assumed leadership of the Draper Village Merchants Association after the current President had resigned. 

· The members renovated a downtown building where they hold their meetings and work for the benefit of the community. 

· They coordinated a T-shirt fundraiser to defray expenses of the downtown area. 

· The Post members also built a merchant sign that will enable area businesses and other organizations to publicize their special events and sales.

·  The American Legion volunteers helped revitalize Children’s Park in Draper Village with new flags that will complement the merchant sign.

· The American Legion Post also raised $10,000 to build a flag exhibit to honor veterans of all military services at Eden’s Freedom Park. The flag display has been a great addition to one of Eden’s most popular recreational facilities that hosts numerous ball tournaments annually. 

· American Legion Post 254 is an inspiration to the citizens of Eden, demonstrating how a group of volunteers can work together to revitalize the Draper Village downtown district and other areas of the community.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle then presented a framed photo of the Clayton award presentation to members of the American Legion Post #254.  
***********
(b) Proclamation:  Leaksville United Methodist Church Boy Scout Sunday 
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle asked Mr. Mac Robertson to come forward to recognize the local chapter of Boy Scouts, Troop 567.  He then read the following proclamation:
PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, Sunday, February 19th, 2012 is BOY SCOUT SUNDAY at the Leaksville United Methodist Church; and

WHEREAS, the Leaksville United Methodist Church had the first troop in Leaksville in 1917 when it was chartered by the National Council; and

WHEREAS, the Leaksville United Methodist Church has had an affiliation with Boy Scouts for a total of 92 years; and

WHEREAS, the first Eagle Scout was Charles Martin in 1929; and

WHEREAS, thousands of Boy Scouts have passed through the Leaksville United Methodist Church during those 92 years along with 49 earning their Eagle Scout award; 

NOW, THEREFORE, by virtue of the authority vested in me as Mayor-Pro Tem of the City of Eden, do hereby deem it an honor and pleasure to extend this Certificate of Recognition to the Leaksville United Methodist Church on the observance of 92 years of affiliation with Boy Scouts, with sincere congratulations and best wishes for many more happy, productive years.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, do hereby set my hand and cause the Seal of the City of Eden to be affixed this 19th day of February of the year of our 

Lord two thousand and twelve.







Signed:
Wayne Tuggle, Sr., Mayor Pro-Tem

Attest:  Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

Mr. Robertson, in turn, presented each member of the City Council with a Boy Scout Bible.

***********
(c) Proclamation:  Black History Month
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle read the following proclamation in observance of Black History Month:  
PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, the origins of Black History month can be traced to the scholar Carter G. Woodson, who in 1926 conceived a yearly celebration to help rectify the omission of African-Americans from history books; and 

WHEREAS, today, the observance of Black History Month throughout the United States stands as testament to the success of Woodson’s project and an example of how we can work together to make the teaching of history more honest; and

WHEREAS, the theme of Black History Month 2012 is “Black Women in American Culture and History”; and

WHEREAS, being members of two excluded groups, African American women have faced overwhelming odds in making their names and stories known.  In spite of all barriers, the deeds of numerous leaders from Harriett Tubman to Rosa Parks grace the pages of our history books; and

WHEREAS, this month we remember those leaders, as well as the singers and poets and artists who left their mark on our culture, and the countless African-American women from all walks of life who helped make our country great.

NOW, THEREFORE I, Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim February 2012 as 

BLACK HISTORY MONTH

and encourage all Eden residents to join me in celebrating the collective ingenuity, creativity, cultures, and traditions of African-Americans and encourage everyone to participate in educational events honoring the contributions of Black Americans. 

Presented this 21st day of February, 2012.










Wayne Tuggle, Sr.,Mayor Pro Tem

ATTEST: 
Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk, CMC

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle recognized Ms. Elretha Perkins who was present to accept the proclamation.  

Ms. Perkins thanked the City Council for giving her the opportunity to display African American Women, not only in Rockingham County, but all over the nation.  She then invited everyone to take a look at the historical display and also to note that they had a local movie star who is her daughter and to look at her display as well.  

***********
(d) Proclamation:  American History Month     
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle read the following proclamation in observance of American History Month:  
2012 AMERICAN HISTORY MONTH PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, 
the National Society of the Daughters of the American Revolution sponsor February as America History Month each year; and

WHEREAS, 
the backbone of this great nation is its history, upon which all of our accomplishments are founded; and

WHEREAS, 
American History must be preserved and remembered by all Americans, young and old; and

WHEREAS, 
the importance of American History should be stressed through such valuable community services as educational programs, essay contests, and historic tours; and

WHEREAS, 
historic preservation at the State and Local levels plays an important role in preserving and protecting our American History; and

WHEREAS, 
the importance of remembering American History should be duly noted;

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim the month of February, 2012, to be American History Month in the City of Eden, and I urge all citizens to recognize and celebrate the importance of American History in our lives.

Dated this 21st day of February, 2012.

CITY OF EDEN
Wayne Tuggle, Sr., Mayor Pro Tem

Attest, Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

Mrs. Jean Harrington and Mrs. Jenny Jones were present to accept the proclamation recognizing American History Month.  
***********
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle read the following proclamation in observance of 2012 Women in Construction Week of March 4th to March 10th:  
2012 WOMEN IN CONSTRUCTION WEEK PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, Piedmont Chapter #109 has for 46 years distinguished itself as the voice of women in construction in the Piedmont Triad; and 

WHEREAS, the work done by Piedmont Chapter #109 has benefited the Piedmont Triad through community development and educational programs; and

WHEREAS, Piedmont Chapter #109 has unceasingly promoted the employment and advancement of women in the construction industry; and

WHEREAS, the construction community, represented by Piedmont Chapter #109 has been a driving force in fostering community development through renovation and beautification projects; promotion of skilled trades careers; and a positive vision of the future; and

WHEREAS, Piedmont Chapter #109 has sought to achieve successful results for the Piedmont Triad and surrounding areas in a cooperative spirit with other organizations; 

Now, therefore, be it proclaimed that I, Wayne Tuggle, Sr., Mayor Pro Tem of the City of Eden, do hereby recognize Piedmont Chapter #109 and its many dedicated volunteers for its steadfast work on behalf and support of women in construction, and do proudly proclaim the week of March 4 through March 10 as “Women in Construction Week”, and encourage our citizens to congratulate the organization on its many accomplishments.

Proclaimed this 21st day of February, 2012.









Wayne Tuggle, Sr.,









Mayor Pro Tem

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
***********
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle read the following proclamation in observance of 2012 Multiple Sclerosis Awareness Week:  
MULTIPLE SCLEROSIS AWARENESS WEEK

2012

A PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS, MS is a chronic and disabling disease of the central nervous system in which the progression, severity and specific symptoms cannot be foreseen; and

WHEREAS, every hour of every day someone new is diagnosed with MS, a disease that can erode a person’s abilities and hopes, halt a career and unravel the fabric of families; and

WHEREAS, the Central North Carolina Chapter of the National Multiple Sclerosis Society reports that in our state, more than 10,000 people are affected by this devastating disease, and multiple sclerosis generally strikes young adults aged 20 through 40, attacking them in the prime of their lives; and

WHEREAS, the Central North Carolina Chapter of the National Multiple Sclerosis Society has been committed throughout the years to heightening public knowledge and insight about this devastating and disabling disease, and raising millions of dollars to find the cure for MS and develop effective treatments for the disease, as well as provide a wide range of client programs; and

WHEREAS, research advances have brought us closer to finding the cure, much remains to be done, and services must continue to be provided to those who live with the disease; and

WHEREAS, finding the cause and developing a method of prevention for multiple sclerosis is an important task that all Americans and North Carolinians should support;

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Wayne Tuggle, Sr., Mayor Pro Tem of the City of Eden, do hereby proclaim March 12-18, 2012, as “MULTIPLE SCLEROSIS AWARENESS WEEK” in Eden and commend this observance to all our citizens. 

Wayne Tuggle, Sr.,

Mayor Pro Tem

ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle stated that Ms. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, has withdrawn item 13(f) Consideration and approval of a request to award contract – Stone Creek Apartments Sidewalk, Curb and Gutter and Sewer Improvements from the agenda.  
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to   set the agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.

REPORT BY DEBBIE MITCHELL, TOMMIANN HILL, AND MARGO LINDSEY:
(a) Report by Debbie Mitchell, Vice-President of Career Development Services, Goodwill Industries of Central North Carolina, Inc.; Tommiann Hill, Human Resources Development Coordinator, Rockingham Community College; and Margo Lindsey, Director of Basic Skills, Rockingham Community College regarding the success of the Eden Community Resource Center.

Ms. Debbie Mitchell introduced Mr. Darryl Womble, Community Resource Coordinator.  She then explained that Goodwill Industries of Central North Carolina would like to express their sincere appreciation for a long term vision and strategic leadership of two of their City Councilmembers, Mr. Jim Burnette and Mr. Wayne Tuggle.  That partnership has been between the City of Eden, Rockingham Community College and Goodwill Industries.  Thanks to their enthusiasm and their commitment to the people of Eden, Eden City Council spearheaded a project that has become their most featured community partnership model and the most popular.  It offers a balanced collaboration between businesses and industries, community organizations and city government and that was a first for them.  She also added that she really had to give a special thanks to Mr. Mike Dougherty as he was the glue that kept everything together.  
She explained that their ultimate goal was to provide the resources, the skills training and support that was needed to assist individuals in upgrading their resume, educational, vocational and job search needed to equip them to compete and re-enter today’s workplace.  To date they have two new partners, CenturyLink who provides internet and phone service for the center as well as Northwest Piedmont Workforce Development Board, who has provided a full time staff person serving as a receptionist for the center.  

She also explained that to put their growth and progress in perspective, when they opened their Community Resource Center in Reidsville in 2004 their first four months saw 452 people served and 19 people placed.  Although they have not yet completed four full months of operation they have already served over 600 people in Eden and placed 60.  That gives them an idea of how far ahead they are.  They provide 12 core services around job assistance and they include things like career counseling, former offender program and services, resume assistance, job application, faxing, copying, clothing vouchers, community job fairs, structure job leads, service and training, telephone access for making interview appointments and a computer network room for online job search.  For this spring’s schedule they were offering 35 classes and workshops which was triple what they started in October.  So they can all be proud of what they have done to strengthen Eden.  She then turned the report over to Mr. Darryl Womble.  
Mr. Womble explained that he was the Community Resource Coordinator for both Eden and Reidsville.  He explained that the CRC provides resources and training for individuals who were unemployed or seeking a career change.  He wanted to discuss some of their progress since they have opened in October 31.  Starting with some of their services he gave a breakdown of how many people they have served.  In their career counseling they help unemployed folks come in and they are provided a path in which they need to go.  He noted that they have served 23 people.  They also have a network room where people are able to go in and look for and apply for jobs online.  That room has been used 811 times.  They also have a resume writing service that they offer free of charge (if unemployed and in the State of North Carolina).  They have completed 134 resumes since October 31.  They also provide job application assistance.  He explained that sometimes individuals come in who are really nervous about using a computer and they help them to navigate that and so far they have assisted 180 people.  

He stated that they had a job fair right before they opened in October and 82 residents of Eden attended.  They also have job referrals where they see a job and try to match an individual with a job and so far they have made 26 referrals.  

Through their partnership with CenturyLink they have phones where applicants can call employers to find out about their resume and where they are with their application and 61 people have used that service.  He noted that all of these services are free of charge and also as far as faxing and copying they have been able to do that 409 times for customers to help them find a job.
Mr. Womble stated that the other part of the services they offer is a training module and they have a wonderful partnership with Rockingham Community College.  In their Career Readiness Certification, which was an excellent class, that class will help an individual get their skills up to where they need to be to find a job and keep it.  They have had one (1) class so far and there are 30 registered with 1 graduate and 8 currently taking the test now.  They offer Employability’s Class and so far they have had two (2) classes with 36 students and 16 who have graduated.  They also offer Getting and Keeping a Job You Want, one (1) class, 9 students and 3 graduates,   Getting a New Lease on Job Search, two (2) classes, 16 students and 6 graduates, What Are You Good At, Do You Know, 5 students and 4 graduates, Intro to Computers, two (2) classes, 18 students and 12 graduates, and Advanced Computer Classes two (2) classes with 13 students and 9 graduates.  He noted that those classes were rolled into one this year (2012) and was now Technology Awareness and so far they have had three (3) classes, 2 currently in session and so far they have had 9 graduates and 34 students.  They also have a Money Smarts Class to help with finances, one (1) class with 19 students.  He noted that they were looking forward to March where they will start Intro to Quick Books 2011 and Direct Care Work which will help explore the healthcare world and also an Automotive Technology Training Program that will start soon.  

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle asked if he expected the numbers to increase as the year goes on and more and more people know about it.

Mr. Womble replied yes that he was everywhere trying to get the word out and he thought once the transportation service started that would be a great impact on their numbers.  He closed by mentioning the upcoming job fair on April 19th at Rockingham Community College.  It will be from 8:00 to 1:00 in the gymnasium.  
Ms. Tommiann Hill, Human Resources Development Coordinator, Rockingham Community College, explained that she wanted to sincerely thank them.  She had been working at RCC since 1999 and one of the things that have been both marvelous and her wish was to have something here for the students who could not get out to the other sites here in this county.  By doing this for Eden she could honestly tell them that one older woman walks to the center and she said she had gotten more help and responses since taking the classes there at Goodwill.  She said more “people need to know about this, what you are doing”.  
Ms. Hill explained that she was hoping there will be a push to reach not just the unemployed, but the underemployed, the underemployed was also a group they were trying to reach and they will eventually offer more night classes.  

She noted that one younger man takes everything you can imagine.  When he first came in, he told her to tell them that people need to get the word on what was going on here.  “I am taking everything that is being offered.  I have learned a lot and want to learn more.”  His mother says “I am learning a lot and my son has had some enthusiasm that I have not seen before”.  She pointed out that the center was providing hope.  People come in and are so downtrodden and disheartened because they have been out there looking and they do not know where to go.  People are coming in and are giving a shot at hope, when they leave they may not have gotten a job but the spirit and the hope is back.  She stated that was because of the center, Goodwill and the partnerships.  She closed by saying when she said it she meant it and she looked at it as something for the county’s residents.  
Margo Lindsey, Director of Basic Skills, Rockingham Community College stated that she deeply appreciated this opportunity.  She stated that they have never had an adequate classroom in the Eden area and in the past churches have been generous, but most churches are not set up with the technology that students need now.  She explained that they provide the basic skills and serve students who need help with reading, math and writing.  They offer the GED opportunity and the target population within the county was 11,000 residents that did not have a high school diploma or GED of any type.  That was a lot of folks who need help and without that they largely have no option to get any secondary training, education, and they cannot take even a 6 month certification class at the college.  These were people who are shut out and that was a lot of people to serve.  The generosity that the City Council has shown meant a lot to them and the students.  She pointed out that they did not want this group left behind.  These were good folks who through circumstances most of the time did not have what they need to compete in the world.  She closed by stating that they started spring classes on January 9 and so far they have served 71 students.  There were some great folks who were staffing this and she just could not say enough about how appreciative they were to have it.  She thanked them for what they have done to help establish this center and support it.  
Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Business & Economic Development, stated that he wanted to take a second to give the industry’s perspective on this.  Gildan Activewear offers employees incentives for each level in math and reading that they achieve at the center.  He explained that they have nine (9) associates who are attending it now.  They have paid 3 associates $600 in incentives and one associate moved up 3 levels, one up 2 levels and one up 1 level.  He also wanted everyone to know how much Mr. Paul Dishmon, Facilities Maintenance, and his crew worked hard on this and they really deserved quite a lot of credit.

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle thanked them all for their presentation.  He stated that this was a wonderful thing for the citizens of Eden and those that are unemployed and underemployed.  
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

(e) Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and ordinance to rezone property located between Virginia Street and Friendly Road from Residential-4 to Residential-4/PUDR.  Request submitted by Northridge Development Corporation.  ZONING CASE Z-12-01.
The memorandum explained that the City has received a zoning map amendment request filed by Northridge Development Corporation for property located between Virginia Street and Friendly Road. The request is to rezone the property from Residential-4 to Residential-4/PUDR.  The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the map amendment request. At their January regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle called for a public hearing and asked Ms. Kelly Stultz, Planning & Inspections, to come forward for a report.  
Ms. Stultz explained that the request was submitted by The Wright Company and is to rezone approximately 118 acres from Residential-4 to Residential-4/PUDR. The R-4 district is established as a district to serve the needs of the public for dwelling units including manufactured homes while maintaining a standard of land use to uphold the purpose and integrity of the Zoning Ordinance. The construction of manufactured homes and dwellings are regulated by different codes, therefore, the manufactured homes are permitted as conditional uses to maintain a standard of health, safety and well-being of all citizens. The PUD-R residential district is established as an area of land under unified control to be developed as a single entity for residential purposes in a variety of housing types. The purpose of the district is to provide for: 

(1) Flexibility in design to take greatest advantage of natural land, water, trees and historical features;

(2) Accumulation of large areas of open space for recreation and preservation of natural amenities;

(3) Greater freedom for the developer to submit plans that embody a creative approach to land use and utilizing innovative techniques to enhance the aesthetic quality of the development;

(4) Efficient use of land which may result in smaller street and utility maintenance costs; and

(5) Simplification of the procedures for obtaining approval of proposed development through timely review of proposed land use, site plan, public needs and other relevant factors.

The maximum number of dwelling units per acre is 12.  The subject property is located along the Virginia state line between Virginia Street and Friendly Road. The area is surrounded by primarily rural residential and agricultural property, except for an industrial property across Friendly Road to the east which contains a metal salvage business and an auto repair business. The subject property contains a manufactured home development surrounded by a large parcel of partially cleared vacant land.

Rezoning the property to R-4/PUDR will allow greater flexibility for residential development of the property, while at the same time providing standards which must be met in order to protect the natural environment and character of the area. No new development will occur until a Final Development Plan is approved by the City Council subject to all regulations of the PUD-R district. There are six lots in the existing development which are not included in the rezoning due to the fact that they are not owned by the subject property owner (Northridge Development Corp.) or its affiliates.

Based upon the rural residential character of the area, staff recommends in favor of the request.

Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle asked if there were any questions from Council.  

Council Member Carter asked if she had said this would be more restrictive.  

Ms. Stultz replied yes, less restrictive into some of the development standards they require but more restrictive, the most permanent one was that should they ever decide to put additional manufactured housing in there it has to meet all the standards the Council has adopted and they would not be allowed to go in sideways on a narrow lot anymore.
Council Member Burnette asked her to re-state the part about, even though the PUD allows a higher density population in R-4 zoning, this particular instance it will be less dense than what they are now, he asked if that was correct.
Ms. Stultz replied that it would and what the PUD does there were some instances where it would allow the development to be clustered and that was why there were so many per acre but it also requires the provision for open space equal to what would have been done otherwise.  She explained that it did several things.  It prevents sprawl in a big neighborhood like this one.  It puts the services rendered by the city, all the rolling stock and those things will travel less miles, because the lots are more densely tighter, it requires better buffers and water and sewer lines were not nearly as long for them to maintain in the future.

Council Member Ellis commented that it says there in their staff analysis the maximum number of dwelling units per acre were 12.  He asked if anything has changed since that.

Ms. Stultz replied no, but that was what their PUD district says to which Council Member Ellis asked what it was now per acre.  Ms. Stultz replied that currently they could put anything on 6,000 square feet.  You do that without any requirement for open space division and buffering and so it was actually a less intense style of development in her opinion, particularly in R-4.
Council Member Hagood asked if they would have to bring the plan back to Planning and Council.
Ms. Stultz replied yes and every time they do a phase it will have to come back to Council and they have to have restrictive covenants, deed restrictions, for every phase.  She added that it was the only instance where they as a city gets involved in restrictive covenants and homeowner’s associations, which allows the Council to have more input on how a neighborhood was developed rather than less.

Council Member Hagood questioned if that was the whole thing in 12 months or partial in 12 months.
Ms. Stultz explained that they have to submit one final development plan for one of the sections within 12 months.

Council Member Ellis commented that it also states that they sent out letters to all the residents.
Ms. Stultz replied that they did, based upon the requirements of their ordinance and they post the property.  She added that they have had calls from people all around plus folks in Virginia.

Ms. Helen Weaver of 477 Friendly Road, Ridgeway, Virginia, began speaking from the audience.
Mayor Pro Tem Tuggle asked if anyone would like to speak in favor or in opposition of this request and asked Ms. Weaver to come forward at this time.
Ms. Weaver asked that if 12 months from now an apartment building or something was going to be built there would that have to come back to the Council again.
Ms. Stultz explained that multi-family dwellings require a separate special use permit that would have to come back to the City Council.  PUDs do allow single family attached housing but that was not what she was asking, it was not multi-family housing.

Council Member Burnette asked if a PUD allowed multi-family to which Ms. Stultz replied no.
Ms. Weaver stated that she thought that they have about all they can take on that road.  The trailer park really did not create it but the other will.

As no one else came forward to speak in favor or in opposition Mayor Pro Tem declared the public hearing closed.  

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Epps to accept the recommendation of the Planning Committee to rezone this from Residential-4 to Residential-4/PUDR.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
No one came forward to speak at this time.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Planning Organization Appointments and Reappointments for Board and Commissions
The memorandum explained that the following board and commission appointments still need to be made. Members whose terms expired in 2011 or who have missed in excess of their allotted absences are highlighted.  You can choose to reappoint the current members or appoint new people to fill these positions.  In the case of excessive absences, (three consecutive or 33% of meetings), please consider whether these persons have the time or the ability (for whatever reason) to attend regular meetings and participate in the activities of the board or commission.

Ward 1 – Tree Board – Mr. Bill Moody
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to appoint Mr. Bill Moody to Tree Board (Ward 1).  All Council Members voted in favor of these appointments.
NEW BUSINESS:   

No New Business at this time.

REPORTS FROM STAFF:
There were no reports at this time.

CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes: January 17, 2012.  
(b) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #4. 
The budget amendment allocates $7,000 funds received from the State of North Carolina for the State Health Initiative Program which is a project through the state to assess and improve departmental policies to better support healthy environments and active lifestyles.  This budget amendment also allocates $800 received for the damages to a light pole that was hit by a tractor and trailer.  All of these funds were expended from the Planning Department contracted services line item.

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	State Health Initiative Program Grant
	10-3491-86000
	 $                     -   
	 $      7,000.00 
	 $        7,000.00 

	Miscellaneous Revenue
	
	10-3839-89000
	 $            4,000.00 
	 $      4,800.00 
	 $           800.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $        7,800.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Planning Contracted Services
	10-4910-39400
	 $          18,365.00 
	 $     26,165.00 
	 $        7,800.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To appropriate grant funds and a damage reimbursement received.
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 21st day of February, 2012.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(c) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #5.  
The budget amendment allocates Powell Bill funds received from the state in excess of the amount budgeted.

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Powell Bill Allocation
	
	10-3325-33000
	 $        466,800.00 
	 $   476,200.00 
	 $        9,400.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Powell Bill Contracted Services
	10-4515-39400
	 $        467,200.00 
	 $   476,600.00 
	 $        9,400.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	To appropriate funds received from the state for Powell Bill in excess of budgeted amount.
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 21st day of February, 2012.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(d) Consideration and approval to award Berry Hill Mega Park Sewer Force Main. 
The bid opening was held Wednesday, January 18th at 10 AM, with nine bids being received.  The recommendation of award package prepared by Matt Hastings, PE, includes a cover letter recommending award of the contract to Sanford Contractors, Inc. using the alternative method of open cutting Cascade Creek.  Matt also provided a draft notice of award, a modified bid proposal, the contractors estimate for open cut installation at Cascade Creek, a portion of the contractor’s original bid proposal, etc.

Funds in the amount of $1,800,000 were included for this project in the FY 11-12 budget.

Staff agrees with Matt, and requests that Council award this project to Sanford Contractors, Inc. at the modified bid proposal cost of $1,191,032.96.

(e) Approval and adoption of Resolution of Consideration.  
Under North Carolina General Statutes, the Resolution of Consideration adopted by the Eden City Council on February 15, 2011, remains in effect for two years. Staff is of the opinion that the Resolution of Consideration should be reviewed and renewed annually to be sure that all properties are included. 

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the requested amendment.
RESOLUTION OF CONSIDERATION

A RESOLUTION IDENTIFYING THE AREA DESCRIBED HEREIN AS

BEING UNDER CONSIDERATION FOR ANNEXATION AND NOTIFICATION

TO CERTAIN PROPERTY OWNERS OF THEIR RIGHTS TO DELAYED

ANNEXATION OF QUALIFIED PROPERTIES

BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Eden that:
Section 1. Pursuant to G.S. 160A-49(i), the following described area is hereby identified as being under consideration for future annexation by the City of Eden, under the provisions of Chapter 160A, Article 4A, Part 3 of the General Statutes of North Carolina:
All those parcels of land identified on the map entitled “Resolution of Consideration Areas” attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference.
Section 2. Owners of agricultural land, horticultural land and forestland within the area under consideration of annexation as described in Section 1 above are hereby notified that they may have rights to a delayed effective date of annexation. G.S. 160A-49(f1) and (f2) provide that land being taxed at present-use value qualifies for delayed annexation, and land that is

eligible for present-use value taxation but which has not been in actual production for the time period required by G.S. 105-277.3 may qualify for delayed annexation by making application to  the Rockingham County Tax Assessor for certification. For qualified tracts, the annexation will not become effective for most purposes until the last day of the month in which the tract or part thereof becomes ineligible for present-use value classification under G.S. 105-227.4 or no longer meets the requirements of G.S. 160A-49(f1)(2). Until annexation of a tract becomes effective, the tract will not be taxed by the City of Eden and will not be entitled to services from the City of Eden.
Section 3. A copy of this Resolution shall be filed with the City of Eden Clerk.

Section 4. This Resolution shall remain effective as provided by G.S. 160A-49(i).

Adopted this 21st day of February, 2012.

CITY OF EDEN

BY:  Wayne R. Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem
ATTEST: 

Sheralene Thompson, CMC

City Clerk
(f) Consideration and approval of a request to award contract – Stone Creek Apartments Sidewalk, Curb and Gutter and Sewer Improvements.  WITHDRAWN
In September, 2011, a grant agreement was executed with the North Carolina Department of Commerce so that the City of Eden could receive Community Development Block Grant assistance to provide street, curb and guttering, sidewalk and sewer improvements to the proposed Stone Creek Apartments to be located on East Harris Place in Eden in the amount of $240,000.  We are scheduled to open bids for the project on February 16, 2012, at 1:30 p.m.  

Further documentation on the bids and a recommendation on the awarding of the bid will be delivered to the members of City Council prior to the regular meeting.

(g) Consideration and approval of a request to award contract – Holland Street Grant Area Water System Improvements.  
In October, 2010, a grant agreement was executed with the North Carolina Department of Commerce so that the City of Eden could receive Community Development Block Grant assistance for the improvement of the Holland Street Area in the amount of $850,000. 

The bids for the installation of the water lines were opened on February 16, 2012, at 2:00 p.m. We received confirmation from the consulting engineers of the validity of the bids and recommend that you award the contract to Yates Construction.
(h) Consideration of a request for a temporary sign from the Eden Chamber of Commerce for the Annual Business Expo on April 26, 2012.  
The Eden Chamber of commerce has requested permission to erect a temporary banner in the right-of-way of Van Buren Road and Arbor Lane.  This sign will advertise and promote the upcoming tenth annual Business Expo.

The banner will be hung on March 29, 2012, and taken down no later than April 27, 2012. 

The sign ordinance allows temporary signs in the street right-of-ways upon approval by the City Council.  

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the request.  


(i) Consideration of a request for approving resolution accepting state loan with principal forgiveness for the Northern Smith River and Dry Creek Sewer Rehabitation Project.  
The City of Eden was officially awarded a Low Interest Loan with Principal Forgiveness in November of 2010.  This awarded was for the Northern Smith River Phase 2 & 3 and Dry Creek Phase 2 sewer rehabilitation project.  The financial assistance is for a loan of $2,154,934 at an interest rate of 2.455% per annum.  This loan has principal forgiveness of $1,000,000 and the project will actually cost the City $1,154,934 over a term of 20 years.

By this Resolution the City Council will formally accept the Loan with Principal Forgiveness for $2,154,934.   Work is scheduled to begin on the Dry Creek phase of the project on March 15.   We have not received rebids on the Northern Smith River phase of the project yet.

Please contact me if you any questions regarding the Northern Smith River Phase 2 & 3 and Dry Creek Phase 2 sewer Rehabilitation Project or the Resolution to Request formally accept the CWSRF Loan.
RESOLUTION BY GOVERNING BODY OF APPLICANT

WHEREAS, the North Carolina Clean Water Revolving Loan and Grant Act of 1987 has authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of construction of wastewater treatment works, wastewater collection systems, and water supply systems, water conservation projects, and
WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources has offered a (State Revolving Loan with Principal Forgiveness in the amount of  $2,154,934  for the construction of Northern Smith River and Dry Creek Sewer Improvements (Phases 2 and 3), and 

WHEREAS, the City of Eden intends to construct said project in accordance with the approved plans and specifications, 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN: That City of Eden does hereby accept the State Revolving Loan with principal forgiveness of $2,154,934.  That the City of Eden does hereby give assurance to the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources that all items specified in the loan and principal forgiveness offer, Section II - Assurances will be adhered to.  That Brad Corcoran, City Manager, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the appropriate State agency may request in connection with such application or the project; to make the assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.   That The City of Eden has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to Federal and State grants and loans pertaining thereto. 

Adopted this the February 21, 2012, at Council Chambers in City Hall of Eden, North Carolina.

Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem                                              

ATTEST:









(Seal)

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

(j) Consideration of a request for approving resolution requesting a state loan with principal forgiveness for the Tanyard Branch Sewer Rehabitation Project.  
We are requesting approval to submit an application to the Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) on March 1.  The application is to request funding for continuing the sewer rehabilitation work on the Tanyard Branch Sewer as part of our overall effort to improve our sewer collection system.  This outfall and subsystem sewer mains are in need of rehabitation.  These sewer lines are at least forty-five years old and have begun to be a source of numerous blockages and contribute to sewer overflow problems.    

The approximate cost of this project will be $3,318,000 and we will ask for a loan for this amount with principal forgiveness of $1,000,000.  If we are awarded a loan with principal forgiveness, the Council would have to formally accept it at that time.  We have also applied for an additional principal forgiveness grant from the Clean Water Management Trust Fund (CWMTF) for $500,000 that was submitted February 1.  The CWSRF loan if awarded, will serve as matching City funds for the CWMTF principal forgiveness award, if we receive it.

One obligation the City would have to accept a loan with principal forgiveness is to continue to keep water/sewer rates so that our monthly billing is equal to one and one half times the median household income for City of Eden.  This is defined as High Unit Cost (HUC) and our water rates must be above this calculation.  Based on data available today, our analysis shows our water rates are $1.82 below this threshold of $41.12.  The scheduled rate increase on January 1, 2013, will raise the City monthly billing above the HUC that will be required to accept the requested loan assistance from the CWSRF if it is awarded to us.  We will continue to monitor our current monthly billing, residential water usage, and their correlation to High Unit Cost.  

Please contact me if you any questions regarding the Tanyard Branch Sewer Rehabilitation Project or the Resolution to Request a CWSRF Loan. 
AUTHORIZING RESOLUTION BY CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN

WHEREAS, 
The Federal Clean Water Act Amendments of 1987 and the North Carolina Water Infrastructure Act of 2005 (NCGS 159G) have authorized the making of loans and grants to aid eligible units of government in financing the cost of renovation of wastewater collection systems, and

WHEREAS, 
The City of Eden has need for and intends to renovate a portion of their wastewater collection system described as the Tanyard Branch Outfall Sewer Rehabilitation, and

WHEREAS, 
The City of Eden intends to request a state loan with grant assistance for the project,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF EDEN:

That the City of Eden, will arrange financing for all remaining costs of the project, if approved for a State grant award.

That the City of Eden will adopt and place into effect on or before completion of the project a schedule of fees and charges and other available funds which will provide adequate funds for proper operation, maintenance, and administration of the system and the repayment of all principal and interest on the debt.

That the governing body of the City of Eden agrees to include in the loan agreement a provision authorizing the State Treasurer, upon failure of the City of Eden to make scheduled repayment of the loan, to withhold from the City of Eden any State funds that would otherwise be distributed to the local government unit in an amount sufficient to pay all sums then due and payable to the State as a repayment of the loan.

That the City of Eden will provide for efficient operation and maintenance of the project on completion of construction thereof.

That S. Brad Corcoran, City Manager, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized to execute and file an application on behalf of the City of Eden with the State of North Carolina for a (loan or grant) to aid in the construction of the project described above.

That John E. Grogan, Mayor, and successors so titled, is hereby authorized and directed to furnish such information as the appropriate State agency may request in connection with such application or the project: to make the assurances as contained above; and to execute such other documents as may be required in connection with the application.

That the City of Eden has substantially complied or will substantially comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances applicable to the project and to Federal and State grants and loans pertaining thereto.

Adopted this the 21st of February, 2012 at Council Chambers in City Hall of Eden, North Carolina.

Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem                                                                                                        
ATTEST:

Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk








(k) Consideration and approval of proposed amendment to Chapter 3 of the Eden City Code.  
In an effort to clarify ambiguities and assist in the enforcement of the existing Chapter 3: Animals Ordinance, an amended Chapter 3 of the Eden City Code has also been drafted for your consideration.  All proposed changes are identified in the attached proposed ordinance by current language being stricken through and new language written in red type.  

The changes to the ordinance consist of the following:

1.   An amendment to § 3-26 Definitions: RESTRAINT.  This amendment clarifies that any animal running at large includes any animal not controlled by means of a leash of any type not on the owners’ premises or in a confined area.  

2.
An amendment to § 3‑30 STRAY DOGS.  This amendment applies the same regulations for stray dogs to stray cats.

3.
Amendments to § 3‑69 ADOPTION OF UNREDEEMED DOG and § 3‑76 ADOPTION OF UNREDEEMED CAT.  This amendment allows a licensed animal shelter or rescue group to adopt out dogs and cats and still meet the requirements of our spaying and neutering requirements.  
Our recommendation to Council is that you adopt the proposed amendment to this Chapter of the City of Eden Code.  Please consider this ordinance at your February 21, 2012 meeting and please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions or concerns.  

(l) Consideration and approval of 2011 Autocar Automated Side Loading Refuse Truck – Financing for 5 years.  
In the 2011-2012 Budget, City Council approved to purchase an automated garbage truck and it has been set up in the budget to be financed.  On January 27, 2012, I requested bids from our local banks for the financing and received the following quotes:



BB&T


1.81%



NewBridge Bank
1.80%

The lowest quote is from NewBridge Bank at 1.80%.  The annual payments will be approximately $52,000.00 which falls within the amount budgeted for principal and interest payments for this fiscal year.  I respectfully ask that Council approve NewBridge Bank as the successful bid.

(m) Consideration and approval of revised Bloodborne Pathogens Policy.  
The City of Eden Safety Committee has revised the Bloodborne Pathogens Policy (GA-18). There were not any significant changes made to the policy, it was brought up to date because it had not been revised since 1993. The City of Eden Safety Committee is recommending that Council approve the revised Bloodborne Pathogens Policy. 

The following is a summary of the changes that were made:

Steps for all new hires to be educated about Bloodborne Pathogens and checked
The listing of all Category I employees has been simplified

7 new Divisions/Departments have been added to Category II

Updated information on record keeping within the City and Occupational Health

Provided more information on Hepatitis B vaccine and the Titer test

Made wording clear that the Hepatitis B vaccine is free to all category personnel

Removed the training log that is no longer in use from the Appendix  

(n) Consideration and approval of revised Emergency Operations Plan.  
In an annual review of the EOP for the City of Eden, a committee was formed and the committee found that the EOP needed to be revised. The members of the committee were Terry Shelton, Kelly Stultz, Kevin Taylor, Sam Shelton, Todd Harden and Tommy Underwood. You have with this memo a copy of the EOP with strike throughs and the revisions in red. 

(o) Approval and adoption of Resolution Authorizing the Disposal of Personal Property by Public Auction.  
The listed items have reached end of life, are no longer of use, and/or are in need of parts that exceeded the cost of replacement of the item.  I respectfully request that they be declared surplus and sold at public auction via Govdeals.com.  Govdeals is an online public auction site designed around the needs of government entities.  It provides an E-Bay like experience for bidders without the need for the selling agency to ship items.  All items won on Govdeals must be picked up by the winning bidder at a location designated by the government entity.  Govdeals auctions typically generate higher purchase prices than traditional public auctions.

Equipment                          
Serial #

Sony UP-D2500


11425

SonyUP-D2500


11437

HP LaserJet 4L


USBB976463

White Box PC


Proptery Tag # 2639

White Box PC


90615291

Smith Corona PWP 3800

Not Visible

SMC Switch


K243808273

Minolta Copier


61010841

Minolta Copier


Not Visible

Ricoh Copier


H24 02300091

Lock Box


61005098

KDS Monitor


7148DF004802

KDS Monitor


WA2U02A0177884

KDS Monitor


WA2U02A0200314

CTX Monitor


1A590312680

CTX Monitor


1A590312683

View Sonic Monitor

JR83250716

HP Designjet 750c

ESA6333935

Compaq Monitor


CN40220W0R

CTX Monitor


7A591202889

ACER Monitor


ETC230202251200F12ED47

ACER Monitor


ETC57040967040113A4312

KDS Monitor


1744SAC13001402

Equipment                          
Serial #

2 Heaters/Fans  


Not Visible

Pearpoint Sewer Video System   
Not Visible

HP Fax Machine


S/N CN78GGN0NB

IBM Selectric II Typewriter
S/N Not Visible

Fire Trucks:

1981 Ford Grumman F-12 Fire Pumper - VIN- 1FDXD80U6BVJ26480

1979 Ford Howe HR 102 Fire Pumper - VIN- D30DVEE7602

Other Sundry Equipment:

Large lot of used/worn tires

2 GM Bench Seats

Lot of Scrap Metal

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE DISPOSAL

OF PERSONAL PROPERTY BY PUBLIC AUCTION

WHEREAS, the City of Eden owns certain equipment listed below and hereinafter referred to as “the property”; and   

Equipment 




Serial Number                              
Sony UP-D2500




11425

SonyUP-D2500




11437

HP LaserJet 4L




USBB976463

White Box PC 




Property Tag # 2639

White Box PC




S/N: 90615291

Smith Corona PWP 3800



Not Visible

SMC Switch




K243808273

Minolta Copier




61010841

Minolta Copier




Not Visible

Ricoh Copier




H24 02300091

Lock Box




61005098

KDS Monitor




7148DF004802

KDS Monitor




WA2U02A0177884

KDS Monitor




WA2U02A0200314

CTX Monitor




1A590312680

CTX Monitor




1A590312683

View Sonic Monitor



JR83250716

HP Designjet 750c



ESA6333935

Compaq Monitor




CN40220W0R

CTX Monitor




7A591202889

ACER Monitor




ETC230202251200F12ED47

ACER Monitor




ETC57040967040113A4312

KDS Monitor




1744SAC13001402

2 Heaters/Fans




Not Visible

Pearpoint Sewer Video System


Not Visible

HP Fax Machine




CN78GGN0NB

IBM Selectric II Typewriter


Not Visible

Fire Trucks:

1981 Ford Grumman F-12 Fire Pumper

VIN- 1FDXD80U6BVJ26480

1979 Ford Howe HR 102 Fire Pumper

VIN- D30DVEE7602

Other Sundry Equipment:

Large lot of used/worn tires

2 GM Bench Seats

Lot of Scrap Metal

WHEREAS, the City of Eden desires to dispose of the property by public auction as authorized by North Carolina General Statute §160A-270; and


WHEREAS, pursuant to North Carolina General Statute §160A-270 (c), the City Council must authorize the use of the public electronic auction service and the means of publication; and

WHEREAS, the property will be sold at a public electronic auction to the highest bidder excepting any reserve placed on the property.  The property will be listed at www.govdeals.com starting on March 12, 2012 and will be posted continuously until it is sold; and

  WHEREAS, The City desires to publish this notice solely by electronic means via the City of Eden website; and

WHEREAS, Kevin Taylor, IT and Communications Manager, is an appropriate city official to dispose of the property by public auction.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council for the City of Eden that the property listed above be disposed of by public auction, that the publication of this sale be solely by electronic means, and that Kevin Taylor be authorized to dispose of the property by public auction.

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE this 21st day of February, 2012.

CITY OF EDEN

By:      Wayne Tuggle, Mayor Pro Tem

         ATTEST:

         Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Carter to approve Consent Agenda items a-e and g-o.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Burnette to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                       




Respectfully submitted









___________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________


Wayne Tuggle, Sr., Mayor Pro Tem

1
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